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Office of the Secretary, Interior § 4.1366 

§ 4.1363 Contents of request; amend-
ment of request; responses. 

(a) The request for review shall in-
clude— 

(1) A clear statement of the facts en-
titling the one requesting review to ad-
ministrative relief; 

(2) An explanation of each specific al-
leged error in OSMRE’s decision, in-
cluding reference to the statutory and 
regulatory provisions allegedly vio-
lated; 

(3) A request for specific relief; 
(4) A statement whether the person 

requests or waives the opportunity for 
an evidentiary hearing; and 

(5) Any other relevant information. 
(b) All interested parties shall file an 

answer or motion in response to a re-
quest for review, or a statement that 
no answer or motion will be filed, with-
in 15 days of receipt of the request spe-
cifically admitting or denying facts or 
alleged errors stated in the request and 
setting forth any other matters to be 
considered on review. 

(c) A request for review may be 
amended once as a matter of right 
prior to filing of an answer or motion 
or statement filed in accordance with 
paragraph (b) of this section. There-
after, a motion for leave to amend the 
request shall be filed with the Adminis-
trative Law Judge. An Administrative 
Law Judge may not grant a motion for 
leave to amend unless all parties agree 
to an extension of the date of com-
mencement of the hearing under 
§ 4.1364. A request for review may not 
be amended after a hearing com-
mences. 

(d) An interested party shall have 10 
days from filing of a request for review 
that is amended as a matter of right or 
the time remaining for response to the 
original request, whichever is longer, 
to file an answer, motion, or statement 
in accordance with paragraph (b) of 
this section. If the Administrative Law 
Judge grants a motion to amend a re-
quest for review, the time for an inter-
ested party to file an answer, motion, 
or statement shall be set forth in the 
order granting it. 

(e) Failure of any party to comply 
with the requirements of paragraph (a) 
or (b) of this section may be regarded 
by an Administrative Law Judge as a 
waiver by that party of the right to 

commencement of a hearing within 30 
days of the filing of a request for re-
view if the Administrative Law Judge 
concludes that the failure was substan-
tial and that another party was preju-
diced as a result. 

[56 FR 2143, Jan. 22, 1991; 56 FR 5061, Feb. 7, 
1991] 

§ 4.1364 Time for hearing; notice of 
hearing; extension of time for hear-
ing. 

Unless all parties agree in writing to 
an extension or waiver, the Adminis-
trative Law Judge shall commence a 
hearing within 30 days of the date of 
the filing of the request for review or 
amended request for review and shall 
simultaneously notify the applicant or 
permittee and all interested parties of 
the time and place of such hearing be-
fore the hearing commences. The hear-
ing shall be of record and governed by 
5 U.S.C. 554. An agreement to waive the 
time limit for commencement of a 
hearing may specify the length of the 
extension agreed to. 

§ 4.1365 Status of decision pending ad-
ministrative review. 

The filing of a request for review 
shall not stay the effectiveness of the 
OSMRE decision pending completion of 
administrative review. 

§ 4.1366 Burdens of proof. 
(a) In a proceeding to review a deci-

sion on an application for a new per-
mit— 

(1) If the permit applicant is seeking 
review, OSMRE shall have the burden 
of going forward to establish a prima 
facie case as to failure to comply with 
the applicable requirements of the Act 
or the regulations or as to the appro-
priateness of the permit terms and con-
ditions, and the permit applicant shall 
have the ultimate burden of persuasion 
as to entitlement to the permit or as to 
the inappropriateness of the permit 
terms and conditions. 

(2) If any other person is seeking re-
view, that person shall have the burden 
of going forward to establish a prima 
facie case and the ultimate burden of 
persuasion that the permit application 
fails in some manner to comply with 
the applicable requirements of the Act 
or the regulations, or that OSMRE 
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should have imposed certain terms and 
conditions that were not imposed. 

(b) In a proceeding to review a permit 
revision ordered by OSMRE, OSMRE 
shall have the burden of going forward 
to establish a prima facie case that the 
permit should be revised and the per-
mittee shall have the ultimate burden 
of persuasion. 

(c) In a proceeding to review the ap-
proval or disapproval of an application 
for a permit renewal, those parties op-
posing renewal shall have the burden of 
going forward to establish a prima 
facie case and the ultimate burden of 
persuasion that the renewal applica-
tion should be disapproved. 

(d) In a proceeding to review the ap-
proval or disapproval of an application 
for a permit revision or an application 
for the transfer, assignment, or sale of 
rights granted under a permit— 

(1) If the applicant is seeking review, 
OSMRE shall have the burden of going 
forward to establish a prima facie case 
as to failure to comply with applicable 
requirements of the Act or the regula-
tions, and the applicant requesting re-
view shall have the ultimate burden of 
persuasion as to entitlement to ap-
proval of the application; and 

(2) If any other person is seeking re-
view, that person shall have the burden 
of going forward to establish a prima 
facie case and the ultimate burden of 
persuasion that the application fails in 
some manner to comply with the appli-
cable requirements of the Act and the 
regulations. 

(e) In a proceeding to review a deci-
sion on an application for a coal explo-
ration permit— 

(1) If the coal exploration permit ap-
plicant is seeking review, OSMRE shall 
have the burden of going forward to es-
tablish a prima facie case as to failure 
to comply with the applicable require-
ments of the Act or the regulations, 
and the permit applicant shall have the 
ultimate burden of persuasion as to en-
titlement to the approval. 

(2) If any other person is seeking re-
view, that person shall have the burden 
of going forward to establish a prima 
facie case and the ultimate burden of 
persuasion that the application fails in 
some manner to comply with the appli-
cable requirements of the Act or the 
regulations. 

§ 4.1367 Request for temporary relief. 
(a) Where review is requested pursu-

ant to § 4.1362, any party may file a re-
quest for temporary relief at any time 
prior to a decision by an Administra-
tive Law Judge, so long as the relief 
sought is not the issuance of a permit 
where a permit application has been 
disapproved in whole or in part. 

(b) The request shall be filed with the 
Administrative Law Judge to whom 
the case has been assigned. If no as-
signment has been made, the applica-
tion shall be filed in the Hearings Divi-
sion, Office of Hearings and Appeals, 
U.S. Department of the Interior, 801 
North Quincy Street, Arlington, Vir-
ginia 22203 (phone 703–235–3800). 

(c) The application shall include— 
(1) A detailed written statement set-

ting forth the reasons why relief should 
be granted; 

(2) A statement of the specific relief 
requested; 

(3) A showing that there is a substan-
tial likelihood that the person seeking 
relief will prevail on the merits of the 
final determination of the proceeding; 
and 

(4) A showing that the relief sought 
will not adversely affect the public 
health or safety or cause significant, 
imminent environmental harm to land, 
air, or water resources. 

(d) The Administrative Law Judge 
may hold a hearing on any issue raised 
by the application. 

(e) The Administrative Law Judge 
shall issue expeditiously an order or 
decision granting or denying such tem-
porary relief. Temporary relief may be 
granted only if— 

(1) All parties to the proceeding have 
been notified and given an opportunity 
to be heard on a request for temporary 
relief; 

(2) The person requesting such relief 
shows a substantial likelihood of pre-
vailing on the merits of the final deter-
mination of the proceeding; and 

(3) Such relief will not adversely af-
fect the public health or safety or 
cause significant, imminent environ-
mental harm to land, air, or water re-
sources. 

(f) Appeals of temporary relief deci-
sions. 

(1) Any party desiring to appeal the 
decision of the Administrative Law 
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